SOUTH TANGIPAHOA PARISH PORT COMMISSION
TUESDAY, July 9, 2019 – 12:00 NOON

AT

PONCHATOULA CITY HALL

MINUTES REGULAR MEETING
President Daryl Ferrara called the Regular Meeting to order at 12:00  noon on Tuesday, July 9, 2019 at Ponchatoula City Hall Chamber, 125 W. Hickory St., Ponchatoula, LA. 
Helen Muller, Administrative Secretary, gave the invocation and Commissioner  Wes Daniels II followed with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioners Present:  Cheryl Brumfield, James Wes Daniels II, Daryl Ferrara, Wm. Joubert  and James Nelson, M.D.                                                                          

Commissioners Absent:   Ernie Drake III (Resigned as of July 5, 2019)
Others Present:  Patrick Dufresne, Port  Director; Helen Muller, Administrative Assistant; Lee Barends, Gary LaGrange, Andre Coudrain, Kent Miano, Sharon Miano, Amanda Byrd, Nolan Bull, Joey Hebert, Norma Traylor, Frank Neelis, George Coxen, Brande Coxen, Glenn Dale Bridges, Donald Marshall, Greg Bonnetta, Wayne Ricks, Pierrie Theriot Jeffery Smith, Elsbet Hollywood, Kelly S. Wells, Ginger Cangelosi, Dawn Gautreaux, Terry Jones, Rick Sedberry, Belinda Vining Trepagniel, Melissa T. Bordelon, Glen Alack, Carla Tate, Francis MayerLouis Joseph, Stephen H. Jones, Daniel Laborde, Theresa Dendinger, Brigette Delatte Hyde ,Brian Walker, Paul Kluka, Truman Booth, Kim Coats,  Edward Bodker, Linda McLellan, Chance Enmon, Lauren Langlois,
Ken Benitez; Action News T.V.Don Ellzey; The Hammond Daily Star, and Amy Brennan; The Ponchatoula Times. 
President Ferrara welcomed everyone in attendance and asked for a motion to accept the meeting agenda.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND MINUTES
It was moved by Commissioner Nelson, and seconded by Commissioner Daniels II that the Commission approve the Regular meeting Agenda for July 9, 2019, as presented. Motion passed. Yeas:5  Brumfield, Daniels II, Ferrara, Joubert and Nelson Nays:  0 Absent: 0 

It was moved by Commissioner Nelson and seconded by Commissioner Brumfield that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the minutes of the June 11, 2019 meeting, as presented. Motion passed. Yeas: 5 Brumfield, Daniels II, Ferrara, Joubert and Nelson Nays:  0 Absent: 0 

TREASURER’S REPORT:
The Financial Reports for the month ending June 30, 2019 were presented by Commissioner Brumfield.  She reported that the YTD ACTUAL total revenues were $174,961.11 and total expenses were $149,576.33 leaving a total net income of  $25,384.78.  The Balance Sheet report showed Total Assets $7,857,135 Total Liabilities $518,046 & Capital $7,339,088 for period ending June 30, 2019. In concluding the financial report of June she asked if asked if anyone had any questions. 
Commissioner Nelson had a question for Ms. Lee Barends, Port’s Bookkeeper, regarding the Income Statement Prior Month Comparison  Report.  He questioned the June statement as to why the Rail Car Activity Income was $300 and Rail Car Storage Income was $350.00 when they were multiply railcars stored at the Port’s terminal during the months of May as well as June.  Ms. Barends clarified Commissioner Nelson question stating that the guidelines before submitting invoices for electronic payment must be adhere to for processing payments. The Commission has three invoices that are now being processed for payment pertaining to railcar storage.
It was moved by Commissioner Joubert and seconded by Commissioner Nelson that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission approves the financial reports for the period ending June 30, 2019, as presented by Commissioner/Treasurer Brumfield. Motion passed. Yeas: 5 Brumfield, Daniels II, Ferrara, Joubert and Nelson Nays:  0 Absent: 0 

President Ferrara before moving forward with other agenda items sadly announced the resignation of Commissioner Ernest Drake III who will be missed.  He read the following letter dated July 5, 2019:

Dear Pat and Commissioners, Please be advised that I am resigning my position as commissioner effective immediately. It has been a great honor and privilege to serve with you on the board for the past several years. Thank you to the Ponchatoula Chamber of Commerce, and the citizens of Ponchatoula and the surrounding areas for entrusting me with the responsibility of representing you on the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission over the years. Sincerely, Ernest G. Drake III.
The Commission questioned/discussed with Andre Coudrain, Legal Counsel, if the Commission having five members present be considered a quorum in order to proceed with other port business.  According to Mr. Coudrain’s explanation, referencing Robert’s Rules of Order, it appeared that moving forward with the Ports Agenda was not an issue since the Commission now has five qualified members. Commissioner Nelson suggested/resolution that the President and Port Director meet and come up with an award/certificate of  service recognition to be presented to Ernie Drake, III who was an invaluable Commissioner bringing lots of insight to the Commission during his tenure. 
OLD BUSINESS: 

1.  DOTD- Port Priority State Project: SPN-578-53-0012/H.003600 (323)

                  Bulkhead, Yard Hard Surfacing and Rail improvements, Phase III Update

Patrick Dufresne, Port Director, reported that  the LA DOTD Port Priority Construction Project details are still under review and will keep the Commission posted as the data progresses. 

2.   Prospective Tenant (s) Update- -Marketing Consultant Update   
 The Commission was happy to welcomed back the Port’s marketing consultant, Gary LaGrange, who had been recovering from serious surgeries. Mr. LaGrange expressed his thanks saying it was good to see all, anybody, and everybody. Ironically the activity at the Port has not slowed down due to leads that has been transpiring during the summer. A brief summary was given relative to his marketing report. Discussed were the following: dry bulk cargo, three potential prospect, names withheld,  development of a shallow draft port in the Dominican Republic such as Port Manchac, utilizing the railroad, interstate and barge channel as a major marketing tool, increase water depth to 12’,
dredging matters, natural gas, crane opportunities,  followed up on previous discussions regarding a prospect’s inquiry for using Manchac as an energy transfer port,  and future expansion opportunities for transloading cargo by Rail, Barge and Truck.  In concluding, Mr. LaGrange responded to Commissioner Nelson’s question as to why the transloading companies won’t disclose their names or discuss their operation with the president or director.  LaGrange stated that the companies requested confidentiality, as a potential prospect, during neogations and they had approached the port director about their interest in the Port Manchac terminal. Other questions asked by Commissioners were relative to the Port Manchac’s strengths and weakness.
A) Future Tenant Discussion
Francis Mayer with Bayou Diesel/Premier Chemicals, existing tenant at Port Manchac, gave a brief
summary and updated the Commissioners on the company’s  operation’s since their renewal of
their lease agreement for another 30 years. He stated that they were extremely busy and all their DEQ permits were up to date and on file everything else was in compliance with the Secretary of State including water samples/permit with La. Dept. of Health & Hospitals. In concluding his summary, he stated they were happy to continue their operations at Port Manchac and appreciated the Commission renewing their lease. He also stated that the rail service, interstate highways, access to the waterway; and having a location between New Orleans east and west is a great benefit to their operation’s.
3. Invoice Payment Approval 

Commissioner Cheryl Brumfield presented the July 9, 2019 invoices for the Commissioners’ review for payment approval on the following;
1. Jackson-Vaughan Agency, Inc. In. #130268 Pol.# LA134879  ( ½ of renewal premium $28,255.30)      (Remaining ½ to be collected in 30 days.)

2. Cashe Coudrain & Bass- Service Rendered  June, 2019   Inv. 115265 Matter 4623-1  Amt. $ 300.00

   Inv. 115266 Matter 4623-4  Amt. $160.00  - Inv. 115267 Matter 4623-6  Amt. $  60.00
3. Illinois Central – CN Invoice 9500200775  Private Road Crossing  $3,000.00

4. Gary LaGrange and Associates, LLC  Invoice # 87  Amt. $750.00

1.   Overhead Door Inv. 31108224  (Work Performed 4/26/19)  Amt. $455.00 

The Southern Dock Products (Overhead Door Replace Motor) Quote in the Amt. $3,070.86 is still pending. 
An itemized invoice is needed prior to payment approval.
Commissioner Brumfield presented the July 9, 2019 invoices for payment approval including the
previous Overhead Door invoice.  The Southern Dock Products quote is still pending until further
clarification relative to maintenance improvements. The port director reported that he had conversed with the current tenant, Bayou Diesel dba Premier Chemical regarding their lease agreement pertaining to future maintenance expenses and liability.
It was moved by Commissioner Joubert and seconded by Commissioner Daniels II that the Commission approve payment on the July 9, 2019 invoices, as presented, with the exception of

the pending quote  from Southern Dock Products in the Amount of $3,070.86. Motion passed. Yeas: 5 Brumfield, Daniels II, Ferrara, Joubert and Nelson Nays:  0 Absent: 0

4. The Village of Port Manchac Update
President Ferrara announced that he would prefer that three person from each side For/Against come up to podium and identify themselves for  public input and would have an allowance of two minutes per person. The following attendees expressed their comments For/Against the Village development
at Port Manchac.

Kim Coats – Save Our Manchac Group – Addressed the Commission opposing the Village Project stating that she had a list of 1,821 signatures who also opposes the village. She reiterated that Southeastern University received a $63,000 grant relative to a study/history and researched future project regarding multiple impacts and awareness of destruction that could effect the environment, wetlands and eco system in the future.  She stated that the 40 acre parcel of land is state owned and therefore the Village development would not bring additional revenue for  the parish. She also stated that it’s not a good ideal or smart to have a village development locate at the existing 40 acres of Port property and disrupting the existing tenants business.   Commissioner Nelson asked Ms. Coats what then would she consider for the port property?  She responded a project with a low impact, no destruction, saying that engineers are doing a research, on adjacent 100 acres, looking at possibilities of a Wetland Park. Also, stating that the Commission should honor and work with its current tenant.
Terry Jones – Prairieville, LA. Representative for the Village Development.  Mr. Jones reminded the Commission and the public that back in January, 2019 the developers were going for the, 40 acres, existing Port property, and would not look for developing the 100 acres. After extensive conversation the case remains, with the eco- community that this, 40 acres, location in Manchac is where the developers have an interest.  Their alternative is to work with others to compromise working with the present tenant to relocate their company to another area and work for them to achieve their goals. The existing port tenant now located there were a good company and the developers are willing to work with them suggesting an alternative and are willing to comprise that would be compatible in hopes to reach a win-win situation for the community.
Frances Mayer – Bayou Diesel/Premier Chemicals opposes the village project.  He met with the Village developers to discuss a possible re-location of their business/company to another location in the parish. He commented saying that the company would have to be replicated to what they have at the existing port site, and it would be a tremendous lost in revenue to relocate.  Having to dismantle and replicated their current operations would be a devastating move and disruption for his current clientele/customers.  Premier Chemicals has a binding 30 year lease that the Commission agreed to honor.  How can you replicated/find a location that has existing rail, waterway and highway access?  
Linda McCellan – Resident of Ponchatoula.  Opposes the village development her comments were that she was an eco-tourist type person. When vacationing she prefers to go to places such as the mountains for hiking and the swamp for cannoning and not an ice cream parlor. She enjoys taking her children and visitors to see the unique wetlands and wildlife associated with it. Preserving the wetland, for the young, should be considered. 

Edward Bodker- Ponchatoula Resident and member of the Save Manchac Group. Looking at the large picture of global situations opposes the Village development saying that it was not wise to build in a zone that recedes away from the coast.  Experiences in climate change and sea leverage should be considered prior to situations where storm surge locations and population is put into place. A population being exposed to future storm surges problems would eventually bear the cost and not be a wise decision.
Jeffery Smith – Holly and Smith Architects, Hammond, La. Comments were in favor of saving Manchac which desperately needed potential saving to repair the swamp. Use this  development program/study for a natural environment study to preserve and enhance the Manchac area while restoring the wetlands.
Frank Neeles -  Baton Rouge, LA  - Outside expert, was advised to make the Commission aware that a partition is now being developed for circulation amongst the citizens represented  by the Commission/Board. The partition is to engage in a feasibility study as to whether we should maintain the status of  the STPPC looking at its guidelines, rules and statutes whether they are to be amended or the whole thing should be over thrown by State Louisiana legislation. Neeles stated he had no answers or support to Commissioners Joubert and Nelson questions relative to where this partition is going but would keep them informed.
Karen Gautreaux – Baton Rouge, LA – Governor Board/Coastal Advisory Commission for National Flood Program.  After looking at village proposal her observations was relative to current flood plans referencing flood insurance she stated that current storm surge predictions are risky and should be taken into consideration .
Amanda Byrd – Resident of Manchac and member of Save Our Manchac. Her comments were Against the Village Development stating, in her opinion, that most destruction was created by humans. Her concerns were that if 2,000 people were to be put on the 40 acre area it would surely be destroyed by humans.  
President Ferrara asked if there was no one else wanting to address the Commission he would resume with the meeting.

Commissioner Nelson proposed  the following motion.  That the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission, President and Vice President with  the assistance of outside counsel is authorized and directed to meet with “The Village at Port Manchac” (Village) Developer representatives at a jointly agreeable site to develop a mutually acceptable memorandum of understanding (MOU) by which the Village developers may engage in a study to determine the economic and environmental feasibility of  pursuing a development- incorporating commerce, recreation, and green space – on the 40 acres of Port Manchac.  The Board President will present the resultant MOU deliberations to the Commission for review and consideration. Commissioner Brumfield seconded the proposed motion. Prior to approval/acceptance to the proposed motion by Commissioner Nelson, the following substitution motion was made.

Commissioner Daniels II made a substitution to prior motion, seconded by Commissioner Joubert, that the STPPC end and do away with further MOU discussions/ negotiations  relative to Village development and resume to Port business/activities.  A call vote was requested relative to the substitution.  Motion passed.  Call Vote:  Yeas 3 - Daniels II, Ferrara and Joubert    Nays 2 – Brumfield and Nelson 
A large applause was hear from the audience on the Commission’s  decision to further end MOU negotiation with Village developers.
President Ferrara – Reiterated  that  at the last meeting the Commission agreed to do away with a study relative to the best usage of Port land including the adjacent 100 acres. The study was put on the back burner for the time being. The Commission will be open for discussions relative to other avenues in the future which is the right decision at the present time. Commissioner Nelson on behalf of the Commission expressed appreciation shown to the Village developers for their time and interest in the Port Manchac terminal. In concluding, Ferrara expressed to Robby Miller, Parish President any interest and economic development concerns and is in support of any future development within the parish. 
NEW BUSINESS:
1. Audit Report for FY 2018
The port director reported that Randy Martinez, CPA, was not able to attend due to schedule conflict. He will present  the STPPC FY 2018 Audit  report at the August 13, 2019 Commission meeting.  
Remarks:
The port director reported that CN will be assisting the Port in re-habiting the two internal roadway crossings and that the Port appreciates it’s support regarding the project.
A motion for adjournment was made by Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Daniels II  Motion passed. Yeas: 5  Brumfield, Daniels II, Ferrara, Joubert and Nelson, Nays: 0 Absent: 0
The meeting was adjourned at 12:26 p.m.
______________________________                         _____________________________
Ernie Drake III, Secretary STPPC                         Daryl Ferrara, President STPPC
(Resigned Effective July 5, 2019)
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